A Public Hearing of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, June 10, 1999, at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, New York at 7:30 p.m.

PRESENT:
Duane Basch, Chair



Dick Dehm



Don Thorp



Phil Mattaro



Joe Ricci (arrived 8:39 p.m.)

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones

OTHERS:
2 residents.

Minutes were taken by Mary Fletcher.

Mr. Basch called the meeting to order at 7:32 p.m.

DAVE BEAN PUBLIC HEARING

Mr. Mark Muller, 3905 Taft Road, W. Bloomfield, architect for the project, and Mr. Dave Bean, 582 Boughton Hill Road, Honeoye Falls, NY, came before the Board requesting an area variance permitting the construction of an addition within 40 feet of the right-of-way, where the ordinance requires 60 feet from the right-of-way.  Tax Account #223.03-1-31.3.  Zoned RA-5.

Mr. Basch stated that the affidavit of posting of the sign was in the file, along with the County’s response that this was a local matter, and a copy of the public notice.  Mr. Basch stated he was waiving the reading of the public notice.  Mr. Basch polled the Board members, and all present stated they were familiar with the property.

Mr. Basch reminded the applicant that the Board’s intent is to grant the minimum variance necessary.  Mr. Basch stated that the applicant should be as accurate as possible with the information provided and freely share information with the Board.

Mr. Muller stated that Mr. Bean currently has a 14’x 20’ garage attached to his house, and that this garage is not sufficient for two cars and other equipment.  Mr. Muller stated the plan was to convert the existing garage into a family room and construct a new garage (measuring 24’x 36’) and put a connector between the two, which would be a mudroom with a bathroom and closet area.  Mr. Muller stated that, due to the grade of the property, the garage would be at a 45 degree angle to the house.  Using this angle, Mr. Muller stated that the front corner of the garage would then be at a setback distance of 41’.  Mr. Muller stated that the numbers he was using were based on an existing survey and were from the property line.

Mr. Basch asked what benefits Mr. Bean was looking to achieve.

Mr. Muller stated the purpose was to increase the garage and storage space.  Mr. Bean stated he wanted storage space for two cars, a lawn mower and snow clearing equipment.

Mr. Basch asked if there were any other structures on the property.

Mr. Muller stated there were a small horse barn and a storage shed.  Mr. Basch asked if there was enough space in those structures for the cars.  Mr. Muller stated that the shed was only 12’ x 12’ and was hundreds of feet away and the horse barn was used to its capacity.  

Mr. Basch asked what the reasoning was behind the annex area to be constructed.  Mr. Muller stated that there is now an entryway into the house from the garage and they would like to keep that.  Mr. Muller also stated that structurally it worked well to make the connection this way.

Mr. Basch asked how many bathrooms were currently in the house.  Mr. Bean answered one.

Mr. Basch asked if there would be any changes in the character of the neighborhood and if Mr. Bean had spoken to the neighbors.  Mr. Muller read a letter that he had prepared, and Mr. Bean had taken to the neighbors ,who then signed it.  Mr. Bean explained where the neighbors lived relative to his home.

Mr. Jones stated he had spoken to one neighbor, and he had no problem with Mr. Bean’s proposal.

Mr. Basch stated that the neighbors immediately adjacent to the property appeared to have no problems.  

Mr. Muller stated the existing terrain also limited them and building the garage at this angle would have the least impact.  Mr. Muller stated that the home was a single level home, and the addition would match the existing house.

Mr. Muller showed the Board members a sketch of the floor plan.

Mr. Basch asked if the request was substantial.  Mr. Muller stated that the variance requested was large numerically but small in the effect of the general area.  Mr. Muller stated they were asking for a 30 foot variance.

Mr. Basch asked if there was any other way to accomplish their addition.  Mr. Muller stated that aesthetically, a 45 degree angle works well for the layout and roofline, providing a better connection.

Mr. Basch asked what excavation might be involved if the addition were to be built straight from the house.  Mr. Muller stated that the foundation wall would be exposed and would have to be 12-15 feet high, and this was not economically feasible.

Mr. Basch asked when the home had been built.  Mr. Muller stated it was built in 1994.  Mr. Basch asked if there were any restrictions with development or excavation with the slopes.  Mr. Bean stated he did not know, that he bought the house in 1996.

Mr. Basch asked if there would be any adverse physical or environmental effects.  Mr. Muller stated no.

Mr. Basch asked if this was a self-created difficulty.  Mr. Bean stated it was not self created.  Mr. Dehm stated he thought it was a self-created hardship.

Mr. Mattaro asked if any neighbors refused to sign Mr. Muller’s letter.  Mr. Bean stated that all the neighbors he showed the letter to signed it.

Mr. Mattaro asked where the well and septic system were located.  Mr. Bean stated the septic was downstream and the well was in the front yard.

Mr. Dehm asked if the setback was 60’ or 70’.  Mr. Bean stated it was 60’.  Mr. Muller stated that they were asking, then, for a 20-foot variance.  

Mr. Dehm asked if there would be any change to the external lighting.  Mr. Bean stated there would be lights on the garage.  Mr. Bean stated he currently has spotlights that automatically come on when someone pulls into the driveway.

Mr. Bash asked if there was any pole lighting.  Mr. Bean stated no.

Mr. Dehm asked for the dimensions of the new garage.  Mr. Bean stated it would be a three bay garage because he needed the third bay to store his tractor.  Mr. Bean stated that this was the best location to store the tractor because of the need for accessibility to the equipment when storms blew in.

Mr. Mattaro asked if there would be any animals in the garage.  Mr. Bean answered no.  

Mr. Thorp had no questions.

Mr. Basch opened the meeting to the public. There was no one present.

Mr. Basch closed the public hearing at 8:01 p.m.

 A Regular Meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, June 10, 1999, at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, New York immediately following the Public Hearing.

PRESENT:
Duane Basch, Chair



Dick Dehm



Don Thorp



Phil Mattaro



Joe Ricci (arrived 8:39 p.m.)

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones

OTHERS:
2 residents.

Minutes were taken by Mary Fletcher.

Mr. Basch stated he would write the Bean Determination.

MCINTEE APPEAL DETERMINATION DISCUSSION

A discussion followed regarding the appeal.  Mr. Dehm stated that he knew Mr. Ricci had concerns.  Mr. Basch stated that their job was to look at the code and the Code Enforcement Officer’s interpretation and decide if that was accurate.  Mr. Ricci arrived and stated that he felt that a definition of a convenience mart or a convenience store should be in the codebook.  Mr. Ricci stated he believes this is a change of use and agrees with the Code Enforcement Officer.

WILLIAM MCINTEE APPEAL DETERMINATION


Mr. Dehm moved, seconded by Mr. Thorp, that the Code Enforcement Officer’s interpretation of the Zoning Ordinance, as it applies to Mr. McIntee’s proposed renovation of the Shamrock Station located at 7067 Rush-Lima Road, be overruled and that the applicant be allowed to proceed with his proposal with the continued determination that it be a pre-existing, non-conforming use of the property.


Mr. William McIntee and Mr. Patrick Laber, representing Schultz Associates, appeared before the Board to appeal an interpretation of the Zoning Ordinance, by the Code Enforcement Officer, that Mr. McIntee’s proposed conversion of approximately 950 square feet of the repair area at the Shamrock Station, located at 7067 Rush-Lima Road, to an area suitable for expanded use of a convenience store, changes the property use from an automobile/motor vehicle service station to a retail sales establishment.  Retail sales is not a permitted use in the RS-30,000 zone and, in addition, as a result of the expansion, the convenience can no longer be considered as an accessory and incidental use to the principal pre-existing use as an automobile/motor vehicle service station as defined in the ordinance.

FINDINGS OF FACT:

1.
Mr. Tom Voorhees, Code Enforcement Officer, presented his viewpoint and reasons supporting his decision requiring that the applicant obtain a use variance before proceeding with building alterations.  These reasons are recorded in a letter from Mr. Voorhees, CEO, to Duane Basch, Chair ZBA, dated April 14, 1999.

2.
The property in question is owned by Mr. McIntee and is located at 7067 Rush-Lima Road in an RS-30,000 zone bearing tax account number 221.03-2-31.

3.
Mr. McIntee has operated an automobile/motor vehicle service station, trailer rental and propane gas business at this location for over 25 years.  It has been determined to be a pre-existing, non-conforming use.

4.
On 4/24/97, the ZBA granted Mr. McIntee a use variance permitting the expansion of the pre-existing, non-conforming use as an automotive repair facility.  On 8/1/97, Mr. McIntee was issued a building permit to construct an 80’ x 100’ building on contiguous property located at 7080 Rush-Lima Road.  This building contains four motor vehicle service bays, parts storage, a waiting room and office.

5.
Mr. McIntee plans to renovate the original Shamrock station and expand the convenience goods space (currently 225 square feet) to occupy the entire building.  The total square footage of the building is approximately 1400 square feet.

6.
The external area containing the gasoline pumps is approximately 3800 square feet and is covered by a canopy.  The pumps are monitored from inside the building.  

7.
The applicant stated that the sales of gasoline, diesel fuel and propane gas make up over 80% of the current net profit.  Convenience items and rentals account for the remainder.  It was not possible to provide accurate data or even an estimate of the potential or ultimate split in the future should the applicant be allowed to implement his proposal.

8.
No one appeared at the public hearing to speak for or against the appeal.

9.
Data, available from case law as well as individual observation, indicates that the sale of convenience items, in combination with the self-service sale of gasoline, has become common place throughout the country as well as in our community.  A similar Appellate Division case quoted that as early as 1987, greater than 70% of all sales of gasoline in the country were conducted from self-service pumps and at that time, 55,000 gasoline stations were being operated in conjunction with the sale of convenience items.

CONCLUSIONS:

1.
Based on the testimony given, the evolution of the applicant’s business, general observation of trends in this type of business and data available from case law, this board overrules the interpretation as expressed by the Code Enforcement Officer, and finds that the applicant should be allowed to proceed with his proposal with the continued determination that it be a pre-existing, non-conforming use of the property.

Ayes – 4   (Mr. Dehm – aye; Mr. Mattaro – aye; Mr. Thorp – aye; Mr. Basch – aye)

Nays – 1  (Mr. Ricci - nay)

MINUTES

Joe moved, seconded by Mr. Thorp, to approve the minutes of the May 27, 1999 meeting as amended.

ADOPTED

Mr. Dehm – aye; Mr. Mattaro – aye; Mr. Ricci – aye; Mr. Thorp – aye; and Mr. Basch – aye.

MOTION

Mr. Basch moved, seconded by Mr. Dehm, to adjourn the meeting at 8:55 p.m.

ADOPTED

Mr. Dehm – aye; Mr. Mattaro – aye; Mr. Ricci – aye; Mr. Thorp – aye; and Mr. Basch – aye

Mary Fletcher, Secretary
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